
Serving: Onoway, Alberta Beach, Calahoo, Gunn, Glenevis, Darwell, Cherhill,  Sangudo, 
Mayerthorpe, Rich Valley, Barrhead, Whitecourt, Stony Plain and Spruce Grove

March 14, 2017

LAC STE ANNE AND COMMUNITIES 
RATEPAYERS ASSOCIATION’S 

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

KIDS! HELP NAME 14 RCMP 
FOALS FOR CANADA 150!

Submitted by Christine 
Yeoman, President | LSARA

The Lac Ste Anne and Com-
munities Ratepayers Association 
is holding our Annual General 
Meeting on March 21st at 7 pm 
in the Gunn Hall.  We have cho-
sen this venue to provide a loca-
tion that is more centralized to 
all the members and Ratepayers 
that wish to come and participate 
in the meeting.   We intend to 
reveal the findings of the audit 
on the Petition to the Minister 
that was performed by the ex-
ecutive of the association. There 
are some serious inconsistencies 

with procedural validation pro-
tocols that were not met.  This 
inconsistency cost the Lac Ste 
Anne Ratepayers to not be heard 
and potentially incur some se-
rious debt.  We will update ev-
eryone on the latest “HOT TOP-
ICS” that we post on our BLOG 
located at http://lsaracares.blog-
spot.ca Also for discussion will 
be the items that we post to our 
Face Book page .  Look us up at 
Lac Ste Anne Ratepayers Asso-
ciation.  Like, Follow, See first 
and Share our Face book page 
in order to have the newest items 
come to your FB feed first!  We 
are actively seeking members to 

join us and memberships will 
be available to all those that are 
over the age of 18 at the meeting.  

There are many items that have 
the ability to impact us all in the 
coming months and years in the 
County of Lac Ste Anne.  We 
urge you to get involved.  Tell 
your family, tell a friend, tell 
your neighbors.  This should be 
a high priority meeting for all 
those that pay tax in the County 
of Lac Ste Anne.   If you have 
any questions, please feel free 
to contact us via email at Lsar-
acares@gmail.com we will be 
happy to try to assist you.  We 
sincerely hope to see you there.

Submitted by Alberta RCMP

Hey kids, the Royal Canadian 
Mounted Police (RCMP) has a 
contest just for you! This year, 
in celebration of Canada’s 150th 
anniversary, the RCMP needs 
your help to name 14 foals born 
this spring at the RCMP breed-
ing farm in Pakenham, Ontario.  
A winner will be selected from 
each of the 13 provinces and ter-
ritories in Canada. In addition, 
for the first time, an entry sub-
mitted by a school class will be 
selected.

“Here’s a chance for kids to be 
a part of history, by coming up 

with a name for one of the 14 
foals,” says Inspector Patrick 
Egan, Officer in Charge of the 
Musical Ride. “This year with 
adding the school class entries, 
it gives a great opportunity for 
students to work together and 
come up with a name. Wouldn’t 
it be cool if your class submitted 
the winning name and the foal 
becomes part of the world-fa-
mous Musical Ride some day?  
It’s possible if you send in an 
entry to the 2017 RCMP “Name 
the Foal” contest.”

To qualify, entries must meet 
the following criteria:

• names must begin with the 

letter “O”; 
• an individual entry must in-

clude a child’s first name only, 
school, city, province or territory 
and email address; 

• school class entries must 
include the teacher’s name, 
school, city, province or territory 
and email address;

• entrants must be 14 years old 
or younger; 

• only one entry per child will 
be eligible; and

• online entries must be re-
ceived no later than April 30, 
2017.

Continued on Page 5
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BEWARE OF SCAMMERS
Submitted by Jim Eglins-

ki, MP – Yellowhead

Jim Eglinski, Member of 
Parliament for Yellowhead, is 
warning constituents to beware 
of emails and letters demanding 
payment to protect their intellec-
tual property rights.

The Competition Bureau, an 
independent law enforcement 
agency, has issued a press release 
cautioning Canadians of scam-
mers who are exploiting business 
owners’ desires to protect their 
intellectual property by sending 
official-looking “reminder notic-
es”. These notices demand hefty 
fees for urgent renewals to pro-
tect ownership of trademarks and 
patents.

Intellectual property forms 
the basis of business, including 
names, logos, slogans, domain 
names, original products and in-
ventions. To protect intellectual 
property from competitors and 
copycats, business owners can 
safeguard it by registering trade-

marks, patents, and copyrights 
with the Canadian Intellectual 
Property Office (CIP0).

The fake notices claim to be 
from the CIPO and demand mon-
ey to renew these intellectual 
property rights. 

Below are some tips from the 
Competition Bureau to avoid 
falling for fake solicitations:

• Check who sent the remind-
er: Emails from CIPO will come 
from an address ending in “@
canada.ca”; letters will come 
from 50 Victoria St., Gatineau, 
QC, K1A 0C9. If the notice 
comes from elsewhere, it’s not 
from CIPO.

• Know what you owe: The fees 
requested in the solicitations are 
usually much higher than CIPO’s 
fees. Check CIPO’s list of fees 
for a complete list of fees per 
service.

• Plan ahead: Intellectual prop-
erty rights need to be renewed at 
very specific times. For example, 
trademarks are renewed every 15 
years and patents maintenance 

fees must be paid every year. To 
know when you are expected to 
renew your IP rights, consult CI-
PO’s list of fees.

• Read the fine print: It may 
confirm that the solicitation does 
not come from CIPO. If still un-
sure, contact CIPO to confirm 
that the solicitation is legitimate.

• Ask questions: If you have 
received an email or correspon-
dence regarding the renewal of 
your trademark or patent, verify 
that it is legitimate by contacting 
the CIPO Client Service Centre 
at 1-866-997-1936, or by email at 
ic.contact-contact.ic@canada.ca.

“Businesses who believe they 
have been misled should con-
tact the Competition Bureau’s 
Information Centre at 1 800 348 
5358 or CIPO’s Client Services 
Centre at 1-866-997-1936, or 
visit the Bureau’s website to file 
a complaint. Businesses can also 
contact the Canadian Anti-Fraud 
Centre at 1 888 495 8501, or visit 
its website,” concluded MP Eg-
linski.
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STRUCTURE FIRE, TOWN OF ONOWAY

Submitted by David Ives, 
Fire Chief | ONOWAY RE-
GIONAL FIRE SERVICE

At nine-forty-two PM Friday 
March 10th, Onoway Regional 
Fire Services – Canada’s first 
Hybrid Fire Service was dis-
patched to a structure fire – Ga-
rage Fire on fifty-first street in 
the Town of Onoway. The first 
units were rolling to scene with-
in 2-minutes.

A group of people that had 
been congregating inside the 
building safely evacuated the 
building after initial attempts 
to extinguish the fire were not 
successful. Thanks to quick 911 
notification, fire crews were on 
scene before the fire could grow 
exponentially. Accordingly, the 
fire was still contained to the 

attic when the fire department 
arrived on scene.

After exposing several hidden 
fires and extensive overhaul of 
burning materials, Onoway Re-
gional Fire Services gave the all 
clear and returned property to its 
residents with no major damage. 
The area of origin appeared wir-
ing in attic with significant heat 
transfer to insulation and struc-
tural members within this con-
fined space.

Three apparatus and ten fire-
fighters were dispatched to this 
fire along with an initial response 
from Alberta Health Services 
and the Royal Canadian Mount-
ed Police, Atco Gas, and Fortis. 
Onoway Regional Fire would 
also like to thank Alexander 
First Nations Fire Department 
as they were ready to respond 

and lend a hand should more re-
sources had been required.

Onoway Regional Fire Ser-
vices and North West Fire 
Rescue would like to remind 
everyone that wiring should 
be completed by qualified elec-
tricians and / or a homeowner’s 
permit and inspection should ac-
company any electrical renova-
tion. Over-fusing of a wire can 
cause excess heat and fire.

For more information contact 
Fire Chief David Ives 788-777-
4688 / davidives.nwfr@gmail.
com

STATION: 1-855-710-FIRE 
(3473) OFFICE 1-877-393-7498

www.nwfr.net
Main Office: Box 1550 Ono-

way, Alberta T0E 1V0
“The Courage To Go In... The 

Knowledge To Get Back Out”
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WHITECOURT WOLVERINES MAKE LONG-
TERM COMMITMENT TO STAY IN WHITECOURT

Kids! 
Help Name 
14 RCMP 
Foals For 
Canada 150!

Submitted by Tara Gal-
lant, Legislative Manager | 
Town Of Whitecourt

The Whitecourt Wolverines are 
proud to announce that the team 
is committed to staying in White-
court for the long term. The deci-
sion was made following a recent 
meeting between the Club’s own-
er, Brent Stark, and Whitecourt’s 
Mayor and Town Council.

“I love Whitecourt. I’ve always 
said that the town has given me and 
my family everything that I have, 
and I want this team to succeed in 
Whitecourt,” said Whitecourt Wol-
verine owner Brent Stark.

With this recent announcement, 
the Whitecourt Wolverines and the 
Town of Whitecourt are exploring 
long-term partnership opportuni-

ties, both in terms of marketing and 
infrastructure enhancements.

“I’m thrilled with the Club’s 
decision,” remarked Whitecourt 
Mayor Maryann Chichak. “The 
Town sees the value this Club has 
in our community – not only for 
residents in terms of entertainment 
and the youth for mentorship, but 
also in terms of economic benefit. 
This team, in its travels and with its 
successes, puts Whitecourt on the 
map both provincially and nation-
ally, along with providing name 
recognition for our community. 

As well, travel by not only league 
players to our community, but also 
league fans, supporters and media 
representatives, provide a consid-
erable amount of business to our 
hotels, food establishments, and 
other service providers. “

The Whitecourt Wolverines and 
the Town of Whitecourt will be 
working collaboratively to make 
enhancements to the Scott Safety 
Centre for the Club’s permanent 
and exclusive use. The design 
and options are being explored, as 
well as other opportunities to en-

hance awareness and recognition 
of Whitecourt through the team’s 
travels and activities.

“Thank you to the Town of 
Whitecourt for continuing to work 
in partnership with us to meet the 
Club’s goals and objectives, both 
short and long term,” added Stark. 
“We thank our fans and sponsors 
for their continued support and are 
looking for new and innovative 
ways to market our team.”

For information on the White-
court Wolverines visit www.white-
courtwolverines.ca.

Continued From Page 1

In the event of duplicate winning 
names, the first entry received will 
be accepted.

Winning names will be chosen 
by instructors of the RCMP Mu-
sical Ride Branch. Contest win-
ners will be announced in May, 
along with the foals’ names, on 
the RCMP website. Winners will 
receive a number of great RCMP 
prizes such as a 2017 Musical 
Ride pennon, a framed picture of 
the foal, a t-shirt and pins. 

Children are encouraged to sub-
mit their entries on the Internet at: 
http://www.rcmp-grc.gc.ca/mr-ce/
foal-poulain-eng.htm.

If you prefer, send your entry by 
mail (including school entries), 
but ensure it is postmarked no lat-
er than April 26, 2017 to:

Royal Canadian Mounted Police
Musical Ride Branch
c/o RCMP Name the Foal Con-

test
PO Box 8900
Ottawa, ON  K1G 3J2
Pore sit accum facestion pel
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LETTER TO THE EDITOR
RE: DUAL CREDITS

RCMP BEATS

Submitted by David 
Chawner

Strange that NGSB should be 
pursuing more dual credit pro-
grammes when the Apprentice-
ship Board (about 15 years ago) 
stopped that practice.

The purpose of education 
should not be to ‘guide’ stu-

dents into local, or any other, 
(business) careers, nor to sup-
ply workers to any industry, but 
to provide the maximum and 
widest possible exposure to all 
of the possibilities out there for 
those students. Dual credits are, 
in fact, a ‘bribe’ to encourage 
students to head for a specific 
industry or trade, but doing so 

could discourage the first astro-
physicist or neuroscientist that 
could have come from NGSB 
had they been introduced to or 
encouraged to research those 
options as well as local ‘needs’.

Only a few years ago the Pro-
vincial Government was trying 
to promote the trades because 
there was a shortage here… to-

day, many of those trades-people 
are unemployed… go figure!

If companies are unable to find 
the skills they need… START 
TRAINING your employ-
ees (that’s how it USED to be 
done)… now they want some-
one else to pay for that but still 
want loyalty from people that 
they never invested a penny in.

Submitted by Stony Plain/
Spruce Grove RCMP

Occurrences for the week of 27 
February to 5 March, 2017.

Total Calls for Service Spruce 
Grove/Stony Plain/Enoch De-
tachment: 441

Total Calls for Service for the 
Victim Service Unit: 37

Individuals Charged: 26
Person Crimes: 43
Property Crimes: 62
Impaired Driving Complaints 

reported: 7
Impaired Driving Charges 

Laid: 3
Roadside Suspensions: 1
Motor Vehicle Collisions At-

tended: 47
Property Crimes:
Spruce Grove
1. February 28 – Area of 

Springhaven Close – Theft from 
Vehicle, GPS stolen

2. March 1 – Area of Spring 
Gate – Theft from Vehicle, sports 
gear stolen

3. March 1 – Area of Spruce 
Ridge Drive – Theft from Vehi-
cle, tools stolen

4. March 3 – Area of Links-

view Drive – Theft from Vehicle, 
tool box stolen

Stony Plain
5. February 27 – Area of Wil-

lowbend Court – Theft from Ve-
hicle, wallet and radio stolen

Rural
6. March 5 – Area of Town-

ship Road 532 and Range Road 
31 – Theft of Vehicle, 1999 grey 
GMC Sierra

Stony Plain/Spruce Grove 
RCMP remind you not to make 
it easy for thieves. Protect your 
identity.  Destroy all documents 
with personal information by 

having it shredded.
The Spruce Grove / Stony Plain 

Drug Section Information Tip 
Line is 780-968-7212.  Anyone 
with drug information is asked to 
call and leave a message.

If you have information re-
garding any of these crimes, or 
any other crime, please call the 
RCMP At 780-962-2222 or 780-
968-7267.  You can also call 
Crime Stoppers at 1-800-222-
8477 or text the keyword TIP205 
(TIP250 for Edmonton Metro) & 
your Tip to CRIMES (274637)
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GREETINGS FROM THE ONOWAY LEGION
Submitted by Lorinda Mc-

Cool

We are very proud to announce 
that the Onoway Legion has 
sent competitors to five different 
Sports Events this past season. Our 
Branch has been well represented 
at the Provincial Command level in 
Seniors Mixed Darts, Legion Darts, 
Mixed Darts, Singles Pool and 
Doubles Pool.  Congratulations to 
all entrants and thank you for your 
participation and successes.

Rick Potter, Sylvia Potter, Randy 
Potter and Teresa McGuire compet-
ed in the Seniors Mixed Darts held 

in Fort Saskatchewan on February 
24th and 25th.  They played well, 
placing 7th out of 17 teams and 
thoroughly enjoyed the experience 
as well as the hospitality of the Fort 
Saskatchewan Legion.

Six teams from surrounding areas 
and Edmonton competed in the Fun 
Dart Tournament on February 25th.  
Cindy’s team from Edmonton won 
first place, Bob’s team and Neil’s 
team, both from Onoway, placed 
second and third respectively.  Ev-
eryone enjoyed the competition and 
most are planning to attend the next 
tournament on March 18th.  Thanks 
to Broley Huxley for the tasty food 

and especially Mary Rehill for 
stepping in to help in the kitchen 
at the last moment to cover for Jay 
Krause when he left unexpectedly.  
Lynne Tonita looked after the meal 
orders while Val and Bernie did a 
great job with refreshments.

Charles Howie announced the 
supper with a short bagpipe recit-
al and played a few requests from 
customers after the Crispy Chicken 
Supper.  Charles joined the crew of 
Bob C., Ron W., Jay K., Mary R., 
Marcelle J. and Broley H. to help 
prepare and serve the meal.   Har-
vey P. was helped in the clearing/
cleaning of tables by Faith Reiter 

with daughter Arabelle and Emily 
Dallon-Bates with daughters Abi-
gail and Lillyan.  Our Cadets and 
Brownies are a welcome sight to 
our customers and we really ap-
preciate their hard work.  Shauna 
Johnston won the free meal vouch-
er, Lisa Johnson the steak meat 
draw and Ken Johnston his portion 
of the 50/50 winnings. 

There is lots of fun brewing at 
the Legion for the St. Patrick’s Day 
Party on March 17th from 7:00 to 
12:00 pm.  The social committee 
has been very busy organizing the 
event and have even named all of 
the “horses” that will be racing in 
the “Irish Sweepstakes”.  You will 
enjoy Irish music and drinks, be 
entertained by the resident Lepre-
chaun and try your luck at the Irish 
gift basket.  Please stay after the 
traditional corned beef and cabbage 
supper to support the efforts of our 
volunteers and celebrate St. Pat-
rick’s Day by participating in the 
fun party they have planned while 
enjoying the friendly atmosphere 
and activities.

Congratulations to the 3053 Air 
Cadet Air Rifle team for placing 
first in Air Rifle Marksmanship 
competition in Whitecourt on Feb-
ruary 26th.  Good luck at the Pro-
vincials which are going to be held 
at a future date in Wetaskiwin.

Discussions and decisions from 
the March 6th General Meet-
ing are as follows:  Thank you to 
Chuck Howie for supplying mate-
rials and Peter Menzel for his skills 
and technology to begin on much 
needed bar renovations;  Vimy 
Day celebration will be on April 
8th; Donna Latimer had a fall and 
was brought to the Misericordia 
Hospital for further testing and di-
agnosis; new Legion bylaws were 
reviewed with changes made;  hats 
will be  allowed at special events; 
Canada Day celebrations were 
discussed and two applications for 
life membership have been sent to 
Command.

Continued on Page 9
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Greetings from the Onoway Legion

SHENANIGANS IN FINANCE COMMITTEE

Continued From Page 8

Stony Plain Legion will be host-
ing the Area Rally on March 25th.  
Please consider attending the Rally 
to show your support for the On-
oway Legion.  You will be able to 
meet members from other Legions, 
observe how business is conducted 
and be treated to a delicious meal 
at lunchtime.  A signup sheet is 
available at the bar or you can con-
tact Scott Sadler @ 780-967-4146 
for more information prior to the 
March 18th registration deadline.

Bob C., Ron W., Mary R., Jay K 
and Charles H. worked hard in the 

kitchen preparing and serving the 
Pork Roast Supper to over sixty 
customers on Friday March 3rd.  
Charles Howie played his bagpipes 
to announce the meal and was 
joined by his brother Will to per-
form a few duet selections after the 
supper much to the delight of the 
diners.  Kyle H., Kristina H. and 
Ric M. handled dishwashing duties 
while Marshall P. and Rebecca B. 
made sure they had lots of dishes 
in front of them by quickly clear-
ing the tables.  Congratulations to 
Cheryl McNeil for winning the free 
meal voucher, Paul Shabada the 
meat draw and Norma Ferland the 

50/50 draw.
UPCOMING EVENTS:
March 14 - Tuesday Night Drop-

in Darts – Registration 6:45 to 7:15 
pm.  Play at @ 7:30 pm

March 15 - Wednesday Night 
Drop-in Pool – Registration 6:45 to 
7:15 pm. Play @ 7:30 pm

March 17 - Friday Night Supper – 
Corned Beef and Cabbage followed 
by The St. Patrick’s Day Party

March 18 - Fun Four Person 
Mixed Dart Tournament – Regis-
tration 8:00 to 8:45 am.  Play @ 
9:00 am

March 19 - Fun Singles 8-Ball 
Round Robin Pool Tournament – 

Registration 8:30 to 9:15 am.  Play 
@ 9:30 am

The Legion phone number is 
780-967-5361.  Please contact 
Ted Latimer @ 780-967-4980 for 
hall rentals, Bob Clark @ 780-
967-3640 to reserve your plate for 
the Friday Night Supper, for meal 
inquiries/suggestions or to volun-
teer in the kitchen, Cheryl Sadler 
@ 780-967-4146 for membership, 
Neil Gorman @ 780-960-4160 
for sports and Lorinda McCool @ 
780-967-3640 to place information 
in the Legion newsletter.  See you 
at the Onoway Legion and have a 
great week! 

Submitted by Jim Eglins-
ki, MP – Yellowhead

On March 7th, in Ottawa at the 
House of Commons Standing Com-
mittee on Finance Conservative MP 
Ron Liepert, asked to undertake a 
study into Alberta’s economy and 
current unemployment levels.

The committee has no agen-
da scheduled for any meetings in 

March as the Government has not 
presented any agenda items to study. 
This was a great opportunity for Al-
bertans to have their voices heard 
by Government. However, despite 
more than an hour of presentations 
by Conservative members of the 
committee as to the merits of such a 
study, the Liberals used their major-
ity to defeat the motion.

I am disappointed in this deci-

sion.  Conservative MP’s believe 
they were elected to do work on 
behalf of those who elected them. 
It seems like Government Liberal 
MPs would rather the committee 
meet about nothing for the rest of 
the month or cancel all meetings 
than actually study what is the num-
ber one concern for many Albertans. 

In my October householder, 33% 
of Yellowhead’s constituents iden-

tified unemployment as their num-
ber one priority and 48% identified 
the impact of the carbon tax on the 
economy as their top priority. 

While Liberal MPs voted not to 
undertake a study, Conservative 
members succeeded to have 2.5 
hours of debate take place on the job 
crisis in Alberta.

Rest assured, we will not let this 
issue die.
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THEFT OF SOLAR PANELS
FROM MORINVILLE FISH & GAME

DANGER PAY

Submitted by RCMP Mor-
inville

On February 13, 2017 Mor-
inville RCMP received a com-
plaint of a damaged fence and 
possible theft of solar panels at 
the Morinville Fish and Game 
location. RCMP confirmed that 
there are 4 solar panels missing 

specifically 2 bottom panels on 
2 separate stands. (see attached 
photos)

The Morinville RCMP is re-
questing the public’s assistance 
in identifying and locating the 
person(s) responsible.

If you have any information, 
please call the Morinville RCMP 
at 780-939-4520.  If you want to 

remain anonymous, you can con-
tact Crime Stoppers by phone at 
1-800-222-8477 (TIPS), or by 
internet at www.tipsubmit.com.  
You do not have to reveal your 
identity to Crime Stoppers and 
if you provide information to 
Crime Stoppers that leads to an 
arrest you may be eligible for a 
cash reward.

Submitted by Jim Eglins-
ki, MP – Yellowhead

Before Canadian troops were 
deployed to Kuwait, our previ-
ous Conservative government 
ensured that our troops would be 
entitled to full danger pay.

The Liberals have decided to 
revoke the benefit for all of our 
troops who are battling ISIS.  
They have taken away a tax 
credit worth up to $1,800 per 
month from each of Canada’s 
troops who serve in harm’s way.

This is the same government 

that has racked up record deficits 
and tens of billions of dollars in 
borrowed money to finance their 
out-of-control spending.

I will continue to support the 
Conservative Party’s efforts to 
have the Liberal government 
reverse their decision and sup-
port the brave men and wom-
en who represent Canadians in 
dangerous and life threatening 
postings.  We must respect and 
recognize those who go into 
harms-way to give us our free-
dom and way of life.
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SANGUDO HORTICULTURAL CLUB NEWS

ANOTHER FEDERAL LIBERAL TAX?

Submitted by Brenda Ogden

On February 27 we had Rose and 
Orry Rumball of Rumballing Acres 
Farms of Peers talking about all 

things bee related. In nature we al-
ready have a diverse group of pol-
linators for our food sources; these 
even include bats and birds. Wasps 
will pollinate strawberries, carrots 

and onions. Because honeybees are 
not native to our environment here 
in Canada, they can not survive here 
without human support. The largest 
decrease they have in their survival 

numbers is from mites. The Varroa 
mite is the biggest problem and uses 
the bee as a food source. This mite 
has to be eliminated from the hives 
by using pesticide strips or formic 
acid. The bees also have to have 
protection during our cold winters as 
most originate from Australia or New 
Zealand. The queen bee is busy lay-
ing her eggs by February. The bees 
need protein in the spring to create 
strong offspring, and need the pol-
len of early producers like willows, 
Manitoba maples and dandelions. 
June is the month where the hive has 
its biggest peak in numbers. If the 
bee keeper has not reduced the num-
bers of a hive by then, the bees will 
start to swarm. A new queen takes 
over the hive and the old queen takes 
a number of the worker bees with her 
to stake out a new dwelling. The bees 
are unable to sting when they first 
start to swarm as they have gorged on 
honey, anticipating lean times ahead, 
and are too fat to use their stingers. If 
a swarm of bees lands on your prop-
erty you are then the legal owner. The 
bees will not survive without shelter. 
Birds and bears will feast on them, 
but the Rumballs have found that the 
worst pest they have is skunks. The 
skunks have learned how to tap on 
the beehives, and when the angry 
bees come out, they are eaten. If you 
are interested in taking a bee keeper 
course you have to register by No-
vember for the January course. The 
# is 310-FARM.

Our upcoming speaker on March 
27 at 700pm at the Sangudo Gold-
en Age Club (4927-50ave Sangudo) 
is Kenneth Willis. He will talk on 
Trees - Planning, Planting and Main-
tenance.  He will also discuss briefly 
pruning in Japanese Style.

Ken is the Head of Horticulture at 
the Devonian Botanic Garden. He 
is a graduate of the Niagara Parks 
Commission of Horticulture and a 
Certified Arborist with the Interna-
tional Society of Arboriculture.

Members of the public welcome. 
($5.00 drop in fee).

Submitted by Jim Eglins-
ki, MP – Yellowhead

Hundreds of constituents have 
emailed me worried that the Federal 
Liberal Government is going to be 
taxing employer-provided health 
and dental plans.  Should the Lib-
erals proceed with these changes in 

their 2017 Budget, Canadian work-
ers who get these benefits will end 
up paying more per year in taxes 
and many will lose them entirely.  

The Liberals have already raised 
taxes on energy and payrolls.  They 
cut tax credits for:  children’s arts 
and fitness, education and text-
books, and eliminated the hiring tax 

credit.  Now they want to tax Cana-
dians for their health care too!  

If the Liberals make these chang-
es in Budget 2017, this move would 
put more pressure on the public 
health care system. 

It is time for the Minister of Fi-
nance to let all Canadians know if 
he will be proceeding with this tax 

grab in which I believe is only the 
Liberal’s way of curbing their reck-
less spending and mounting deficits.  
I beg to ask, does the Liberal Gov-
ernment really care about the work-
ing Canadian or just looking out for 
themselves?



Community Voice Page 15March 14, 2017

MARCH 2017

The Businesses in the following Guide can be your 
One Stop Solution to all your Automotive Needs!
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WHAT TO DO AFTER BEING
INVOLVED IN A CAR ACCIDENT 

Car accidents happen every day, 
and rare is the experienced driver 
who has not been involved in at least 
one accident during his or her time 
behind the wheel. Drivers or pas-
sengers who have been involved in 
previous accidents may react calmly 
when involved in another accident, 
but the experience of being in a car 
accident can be shocking to those 
people who have never before been 
involved in a car crash.

According to the World Health Or-
ganization, there were 1.25 million 
road traffic deaths across the globe in 
2013. But not every traffic accident 
involves a fatality, and many are mi-
nor incidents in which all involved 
parties walk away unharmed. Unfor-
tunately, all traffic accidents, howev-
er minor they may be, have financial 
ramifications, and it’s in drivers’and 

passengers’ best interest to familiar-
ize themselves with the right way to 
respond to traffic accidents should 
they find themselves in a crash.

• Dial emergency services. After 
pulling over and out of traffic, drivers 
and passengers involved in traffic ac-
cidents should dial 9-1-1 emergency 
services. If drivers are incapable of 
pulling onto the shoulder or out of the 
way of oncoming traffic, immediate-
ly put on the vehicle’s hazard lights 
and dial 9-1-1. Enlisting the help of 
emergency services like 9-1-1, even 
when no one appears to be injured 
and no vehicles seem to be damaged, 
is necessary because the presence of 
a neutral third party like a police offi-
cer or emergency medical technician 
can be helpful should the accident ul-
timately lead to legal action.

• Exchange insurance information. 

After each driver has pulled over 
and is out of harm’s way, attempt to 
exchange insurance information. If 
you lost your insurance card or can’t 
find it in your vehicle, don’t panic. 
Simply use your mobile phone to 
call your insurance company and get 
your policy number. Police may let 
you off the hook if you can provide 
proof of insurance, even if you don’t 
have any such proof in your vehicle. 
If the other driver appears irate and/
or confrontational, wait until the po-
lice arrive to exchange insurance in-
formation and do your best to avoid 
this person.

• Obtain a police report. Police re-
ports are vital, even when accidents 
are minor. Insurance companies may 
not pay damages if no police report 
has been filed and the involved par-
ties have differing accounts of the ac-

cident. And drivers’ premiums may 
increase if they are involved in an 
accident in which no one is deemed 
at-fault. Always protect yourself after 
a traffic accident by calling the police 
and obtaining their official report of 
the incident. Also, ask the responding 
officer if you are required by law to 
report the accident to the local motor 
vehicle agency. Some areas require 
this, while others do not.

• Take photos. If you have a smart-
phone or camera on hand, take as 
many photos of the accident as you 
can without risking your safety. 
Time-stamped photos may help you 
should a lawsuit or other legal action 
be taken in the future.

Car accidents can be scary, and 
knowing how to respond to accidents 
can help drivers and passengers make 
the best of unfortunate situations.

AutoTUNE-UP
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WASH YOUR CAR LIKE A PRO
TO PROTECT ITS VALUE 

Vehicle owners know maintaining 
a vehicle can be a lot of work. Taking 
the time to properly care for a vehicle 
can prolong its life expectancy and 
help owners avoid breakdowns and 
other issues along the way.

Regular washing is an aspect of 
vehicle maintenance that some may 
classify as a purely cosmetic benefit. 
Certainly a car wash can keep the 
vehicle looking its best, but there are 
other advantages to washing as well. 
Washing offers preventative mainte-
nance for the car’s paint and can help 
prevent rust and corrosion resulting 
from dirt, acid rain and road salt. Rust 
can compromise hydraulic brake and 
fuel lines, as well as many moving 
parts in the chassis and frame. Cor-
rosion of electrical connectors and 
other parts under the hood can lead to 
leaks, electrical shorts and a host of 

additional problems. It’s easy to see 
how washing the car is more essen-
tial than one might have suspected.

If you live in an area with a high 
amount of dust or industry, you may 
need to wash your car as frequently 
as once a week. Drivers who live 
along or near coastal areas may need 
to wash their vehicles frequently to 
combat sea salt buildup. Garage-kept 
vehicles may be able to go longer be-
tween washes, but in general washing 
a vehicle every two to three weeks is 
a good rule of thumb. In addition, a 
good sealant will protect the paint 
and other trims throughout the year.

The following are some other car-
wash tips to follow.

· Always use a proper washing soap 
solution. This will preserve the car’s 
finish better than other homemade 
soaps. Avoid using dishwashing liq-

uid, which can strip protective wax 
coatings.

· Be prompt when cleaning off 
bugs, sap and bird droppings that 
may stick to the paint and become 
difficult to remove over time.

· Wait until a car has cooled down 
before washing. Heat speeds up the 
drying of soap and water and can 
make it more difficult to clean.

· Always use a clean, non-abrasive 
sponge. Resist the urge to move the 
sponge in circles as you clean. Doing 
so can create noticeable swirl scratch 
marks. Instead, move the sponge 
lengthwise across the body panels 
and hood.

· Keep a separate rinsing bucket to 
clean the sponge or washing mitt so 
that dirt is not mixed into the clean, 
sudsy water.

· Consumer Reports suggests using 

a soft squeegee to remove most of 
the water on the body of the car after 
washing and rinsing. Blot up any ex-
tra water with a chamois.

· Wax the car every season to en-
sure it has maximum protection. In 
between, apply a liquid spray wax to 
touch up spots. Water beading is not 
an ideal indicator of whether or not 
the car needs a coat of wax.

· Don’t forget to pay attention to 
the interior. Vacuum the carpets reg-
ularly to prevent ground-in dirt and 
routinely clean the upholstery with a 
product specific to your vehicle’s in-
terior, whether that interior is leather 
or fabric.

Protecting a vehicle investment in-
volves keeping the car clean. Know 
the right ways to help a car or truck 
look and perform like new.

AutoTUNE-UP
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TIRE MAINTENANCE A KEY
COMPONENT OF SPRING CHECK-UP 

When warm weather arrives, 
many people enjoy a collective 
sigh of relief. Just as people wel-
come the end of the cold, snow 
and ice, cars and trucks also can 
benefit from more moderate tem-
peratures.

Salt, grime and pot holes can 
take a toll on tires over the course 
of a typical winter. Drivers will 
not get far this spring and sum-
mer without tires in good repair, 
which is why tire maintenance 
should be part of any seasonal 

repair checklist.
Inflation levels
Now is the time to use a tire 

pressure gauge to see if tires 
are at the ideal inflation levels. 
Many tires indicate the recom-
mended PSI (pounds per square 

inch) on their sidewalls. Cold 
temperatures may cause tires to 
deflate a little. Esurance states 
that winter weather can cause 
tire pressure reduction at about 
one PSI for every 10 degrees the 
temperature drops. Driving on 
improperly inflated tires can be 
dangerous, potentially affecting 
handling and braking distances.

Check tires when they are cold 
for the most accurate reading. 
Properly inflated tires also will 
improve fuel economy, so driv-
ers may even save a little money 
by inflating their tires.

Tire rotation/realignment
Examine the tires for tread 

wear. Any uneven or abnormal 
tread wear could indicate that 
the tires need to be rotated and 
the wheels realigned at the very 
least. Take the vehicle to a quali-
fied mechanic to get their opinion 
on how to remedy the situation. 
Mechanics may recommend ro-
tating tires every 6,000 to 8,000 
miles, or about every six months 
for the average driver.

Wheel realignment may be 
necessary after a season of driv-
ing over potholes and other irreg-
ularities in the road. Misaligned 
wheels can cause handling prob-
lems, like the car ‘pulling’ to one 
side.

Tire replacement
Drivers may discover extreme 

tread wear, bulges or even cracks 
in the sidewall during a tire in-
spection. These signs indicate 
that it’s time to replace the tires. 
Failing to replace old, worn 
down tires can increase the risk 
of automobile accidents.

Thorough cleaning
Once tires are inspected and 

possibly serviced or replaced, 
treat the car or truck to a washing 
and thorough detailing. This will 
help tires shine and get the vehi-
cle road-ready for spring trips.

AutoTUNE-UP
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LAC STE. COUNTY TARGETS RV 
OWNERS WITH LARGE ANNUAL FEE

Submitted by Leo Blais

During the last week of February, 
2017 approximately 300 property 
owners in Lac Ste. Anne County 
unexpectedly received letters from 
the Lac Ste. Anne County (LSAC) 
Administration notifying they 
would be required to apply for an 
RV authorization if; (1) parking 
an RV on vacant residential land, 
(2) parking more than 1 RV on a 
property with a residence, (3) hav-
ing multiple RVs on site for more 
than 72 hours.  The annual fee for a 
permit for “the right” to park an RV 
is $500.00, should any of the above 
apply.  In addition, affected proper-
ty owners will be responsible to pay 
the yearly Solid Waste Utility fee of 
over $200.00.  If property owners 
do not apply for a permit and pay 
the $500.00 annual fee, they will 
be subject to an initial fine of up 
to $1,000.00 with a subsequent of-
fense being up to $4,000.00. 

Also note, undeveloped residen-
tial lots are currently assessed a tax 
mill rate that is more than double 

that of developed lots, effectively 
setting a higher rate of property tax-
es on undeveloped residential lots.

With the letter, LSAC also includ-
ed a rather complex form - SPE-
CIAL EVENT APPLICATION RV 
Use, which is to be used for the 
permit application process.  Also 
included in the package was a copy 
of the eight page LSAC Bylaw #23-
2015, which is the Bylaw to Estab-
lish Licensing and Regulation of 
Concerts and Special Events. You 
may think this all sounds confus-
ing, and that is because it is.  LSAC 
appears to be shoe-horning in an 
existing bylaw to establish a permit 
process and set fees for the use of 
RVs on vacant properties.  

Not only was it a shock to re-
ceive this from LSAC just before 
the start of the RV season, but the 
permit process and their justifica-
tion is convoluted, lacks proper or 
complete information, is confusing 
and smacks of nothing more than 
a “money grab”.  The intentional 
timing of this initiative could not 
have been more inappropriate given 

that both Division 4 and Division 5 
are not currently represented by a 
counsellor, due to vacancies.  Af-
fected rate payers in these divisions 
have no reasonable avenue to vent 
their objections and concerns.  As 
it stands, not a lot of thought or re-
search went into this initiative.  For 
the County to suggest that an annual 
fee of $500.00 per trailer is afford-
able, is preposterous, especially 
given the economy is hurting and 
Albertans are paying more taxes 
(including the carbon tax) than they 
ever have.  Adding yet another tax 
or utility fee is underhanded and 
uncaring.

In discussion with the County’s 
Manager of Planning and Devel-
opment, he indicated that as of the 
end of February he fielded over 
200 calls and numerous emails 
from irate and frustrated rate pay-
ers.  LSAC does not seem to care 
how this affects rate payers.  I at-
tended the March 01, 2017 Munic-
ipal Planning Commission Meeting 
with Council, where the Planning 
Manager reported that the majority 

of feedback he received was “nega-
tive”.  LSAC Mayor’s uncaring and 
flippant response was “of course we 
expected that”, end of discussion.  

On behalf of other rate payers 
affected, my request to LSAC is 
shelve this contentious and divisive 
initiative till after the Municipal 
election in October this year.  For 
the sake of diplomacy and fair-
ness, an issue that affects such a 
large group of rate payers should 
be dealt with when there is a full 
slate of counsellors.  Also, delaying 
this will provide the County more 
time to develop an RV use program 
that is reasonable, understandable, 
affordable and acceptable to those 
affected. 

If you have thoughts or concerns 
with this latest LSAC initiative, 
please contact the County  CAO 
– Mike Primeau, Manager of Plan-
ning and Development – Matthew 
Ferris, Mayor Hegy, or your Coun-
sellor (if you have one).   County 
Phone Number: 1-780-785-3411 or 
1-866-880-5722.
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MP EGLINSKI ON BILL S-217 – WYNN’S LAW

MP JIM EGLINSKI CONGRATULATES 
JANELLE WESLOWSKI ON WINNING 

PRESTIGIOUS SCHOLARSHIP

Submitted by Jim Eglins-
ki, MP – Yellowhead

On January 30th Jim Eglins-
ki, Member of Parliament for 
Yellowhead, gave the following 
statement in the House on Bill 
S-217, ‘Wynn’s Law’.

He stated:

“Mr. Speaker, Bill S-217, 
Wynn’s Law, sponsored by the 
Member for St. Albert-Edmon-
ton, will soon be up for final de-
bate in this House. 

Tragically, in January 2015, 
RCMP Constable David Wynn 
was killed and Auxiliary Con-
stable Derek Bond was severely 

wounded by a career criminal 
who had been let out on bail 
because the prosecution did not 
disclose his criminal history to 
the judge.  S-217 would ensure 
that judges have the relevant 
facts about an accused before 
granting bail.  

As Members of Parliament we 

have a moral duty to our men 
and women in uniform and to 
the communities we serve, to 
ensure that our Criminal Code 
adequately ensures that justice 
is served.  

I urge all Members of this 
House to join together in passing 
this much needed legislation.”

Submitted by Jim Eglins-
ki, MP – Yellowhead

My sincere congratulations 
go out to Janelle Weslowski, a 
student of West Central High 
School, in Rocky Mountain 
House, who was recently select-
ed as one of Canada’s 33 Loran 
Scholars. She was chosen from 
an initial pool of 4,438 appli-
cants based on evidence of char-
acter, commitment to service in 
the community and long-term 
leadership potential.

Loran Scholars Foundation is 
a national charity that works in 
partnership with universities, 
donors and volunteers through-
out the country to invest in 
young Canadians who demon-
strate character, commitment to 
service and leadership potential.

The Loran Award is valued at 
$100,000 over four years of un-
dergraduate study, including an 
annual stipend, tuition waivers 
from one of 25 Canadian univer-
sities, mentorship, summer in-
ternship funding, an orientation 
expedition in Algonquin Park 
as well as annual retreats and 
forums. Six Alberta students are 
among the 33 selected this year.

Janelle is active in community 
theatre through choreography, 
choir and acting. She leads her 
church’s youth group, which 
volunteers in soup kitchens and 
organizes community cleanups. 

“Janelle, congratulations on 
your success and good luck in 
your journey to the future as you 
continue to learn,” concluded 
MP Eglinski.
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MARCH NEWS FROM THE
RICH VALLEY PUBLIC LIBRARY

Submitted by Regan Mac-
donald, Library Program-
mer and Communication 
Coordinator| Rich Valley 
Public Library

This month we are offering the 
following programs:

On March 25, 2017, the Rich 
Valley Public Library will be 
hosting a Wreath Making from 
3-5 pm. Come on down to the 
Rich Valley Public Library and 
create a Rag Wreath as a Spring 

decoration, Easter décor, or a gift 
for a loved one. Rag Wreaths are 
easy to make, durable, pretty, 
and fun for the whole family! If 
you can tie a knot, you can make 
a wreath! If you wish to attend 
this free program please contact 
the Rich Valley Public Library 
at 780-967-3525 by March 11, 
2017.

Mrs. Fitzgerald’s READ IT 
BINGO continues!  For every 
book you read, you will receive 
one star.  For the BINGO chal-

lenge you will need to read spe-
cific books listed on the card to 
win prizes.  2 lines gives you ac-
cess to treasure chest 1.  4 lines 
will get you ice cream.  6 lines 
gives you access to treasure chest 
2.  Complete the full card and the 
project squares and you will get 
an invite to the pizza party.

Once your BINGO card is full 
you may enter a contest for the 
most books read until June 15, 
2017. The same rules apply as 
READ IT BINGO to receive 

a sticker. The top 5 partici-
pants with the most stickers can 
choose from Treasure Chest #1 
or an Ice Cream or from Treasure 
Chest #2.

Story time is on Wednesday 
from 11:00-11:45 am. Bring 
your toddlers in on Wednes-
days from 11:00 to 11:45am for 
stories, activities and crafts. All 
children ages 0-5 are welcome 
to join us at this free program. 
Every third Wednesday of the 
month we will alternate between 
Tents and Tunnels, Play Doh Fun 
and Lego Building.

Mom and Tots Play Group 
is on Wednesdays from 9:45-
10:45 am. Parents and toddlers 
are invited to play, discover and 
make friends at this free drop-in 
program held at the Rich Valley 
Public Library. All children ages 
0-6 are welcome. Snacks, juice 
and coffee will be provided. This 
program is funded by FCSS. 

Zumba is every Monday from 
7:00-8:00 pm. Zumba with Am-
ber is back at the Rich Valley 
Public Library. Come engage in 
a fun, no stress workout filled 
with music and dancing. Zumba 
is held on Mondays from 7:00-
8:00 pm. Zumba is $60 for 6 
classes or a $12 drop in fee. Call 
the library to register or drop in 
on Mondays. We will be starting 
another 6-week session on Feb-
ruary 27, 2017.

Yoga is every Tuesday from 
7:30-8:30 pm. Join Melissa, our 
yoga instructor, in the Yellow 
Room on Tuesdays from 7:30 to 
8:30 pm. Yoga is a great way to 
stay strong and flexible for life. 
Yoga is $60 for 6 classes or $12 
drop in fee. Classes begin again 
on February 28, 2017. Call the 
library to register or drop in on 
Tuesdays. 

Adult WHIST is every 2nd and 
4th Friday of the month at 7:30 
for $2.00 a person. Just drop in 
and play some cards. 

If you have any questions, feel 
free to contact us at 780-967-
3525 or drop in. We are located 
in the basement of the Rich Val-
ley Community Hall. 

March 14, 2017
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Classified Policy
CLASSIFIED RATES INCLUDE GST.  
1st 20 Words: First Insertion = $6.00; 
Subsequent insertion = $3.00 each. 
Each additional word is 20 cents per 
word, per insertion.   Ads must be paid 
in advance either by cheque, cash, Visa 
or Mastercard. No Refunds Allowed on 
Classified Ads. DEADLINE: is Thurs. 4:00 
pm (Wed. 4:00 pm on long weekends).  
Classified ads may be called in to the 
COMMUNITY VOICE office at (780) 962-
9228, emailed to: classifieds@com-
voice.com, dropped off at Onoway 
Registries, or mailed with your ad and 

payment to: COMMUNITY VOICE, BAG 
3595, SPRUCE GROVE, AB  T7X 3A8. Ads 
may also be placed on the web at www.
com-voice.com/classified.htm

Hall Rentals
Alberta Beach Agliplex, Susan 780-996-
2960.

Alberta Beach & District Heritage 
Centre, We now have air conditioning! 
Space Available! Call Shirley at: (780) 
924-3272 or Shawna at: (587) 879-5450

Bright Bank Hall, 780-963-6835

Cherhill Legion, Mary 780-785-3578.

Cherhill Community, Taryn 305-9022

Darwell Hall, 780-721-2690

Darwell Seniors, 892-2457

Glenevis Hall, 785-4144 or 721-6188

Gunn Hall (G.A.R.S.) 780-967-2215

Hathersage Community Centre, Noreen 
at 786-2946

Lake Isle Hall, 892-2998.

Magnolia Hall, 727-2015

Manley Goodwill Community Hall, 963-
9165 or 916-0146

Mayerthorpe Diamond Centre, 

Charlotte at 786-4659

Mayerthorpe Legion, 786-2470.

Onoway Community Hall, 967-4749.

Onoway Legion , 967-4980

Onoway Museum Gym classroom, 967-
5263 or 967-1015

Park Court Community Hall, 727-4476

Parkland Village Community Centre, 
780-298-9155 @PVCCentre

Ravine Community Hall, 325-2240

Rich Valley Community Hall, 967-5710 
or 967-3696

Rosenthal Community Hall, 963-7984

Sandy Beach Rec Hall, 967-2873

Sangudo Community Hall, 785-3221 or 
785-3118

Stettin Nakumun Comm. Hall, 967-9198

Business
Opportunities

JOIN THE GOLD CANYON TEAM! 
Your Gold Canyon Business puts 
you on the path to success on your 
own terms! LOOKING TO HOST 
A CANDLE PARTY? EXCELLENT 
REWARDS!! Call  Independent 
Demonstrator Jodi Cazac at 780-
995-6951 for more info, or go to 
www.mygc.com/jcazac

Dog Caretaker
Alberta Beach & Surrounding 
Areas, thinking of a Spring or 
Summer Getaway? Worried 
about leaving your dog in a 
kennel? Don’t worry anymore, 
you can leave your pet with me! 
There’s a wrap around deck & 
court yard! I’ll provide tending 
love & care, with walks every 
day. Best of all, I’m cheaper than 
a kennel! Also, daily drop in’s 
or overnight stays welcome. If 
interested call 780-920-4166 

Services
 

Nasty’s Tree Removal. Stump 
Grinding, Pruning & Firewood for 
sale. Licensed & insured. Roger @ 
780-720-2207

Experienced and Reliable House 
Cleaning Lady, with references 
available. Call Margie 780-924-
2229

Classified Ads - Call 962-9228
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Best-Cistern-Septic-Solutions. 
Cistern and Septic Inspection, 
Cleaning and Repair! New 
Installs Available. Plastic, metal, 
fiberglass or concrete. We clean 
them all! Your cistern will be 
vacuumed, cleaned and sanitized 
with our high pressure, hot wash, 
sanitizing system. Reasonable 
Rates, Call 780-668-4306

Computers
FREE COMPUTER CHECKUP - 
Repairs not over $50, Screen 
repairs. Get GOOD LAPTOP or 
DESKTOP for ONLY $135 with 
Games, Music, Pictures. Free 
repairs for single parents. 780-
892-4993. 

Feed & Seed
Seed & Feed: Oats & Barley, 
Fursarium tested. 99% & 91% 
germ, no wild oats, can deliver. 
james@woodlandlumber.com 
Evansburg 780-621-2229

Livestock
RED POLL BULLS, reg. Yearlings; 
2 yr olds; easy calving; naturally 
polled calves. 780-892-3447

Registered Purebred Limousin 
Bulls for Sale. Red & Black, 
Heifer and Performance Bulls. 
Semen Tested, Halter broke and 
will make a great addition to 
your herd. For more information 
please call Scott with Hansen’s 
Limousin, Entwistle, AB. 780-
202-0607. Come early for best 
selection! Free Delivery.

Firewood
His Helping Hands Firewood 
- Poplar for sale, $200/cord + 
delivery. All profits go to charity. 
780-218-4177

Vehicles
2013 Dodge Dart SXT 4 Door 
Sedan. 1.4 Turbo Engine, 6 Speed 
Manual, 51,000km. $10,500 OBO. 
Call 780-778-6956.

2004 Ford Explorer Limited. 
235,000 KM. 4.6 V8 Fully Loaded. 

DVD player, Sunroof, Power lock 
windows, seats 7, good tires, 
white exterior, black interior. 
Asking $5,000 OBO. Call 780-967-
0200

Wanted to Rent
Pasture

Wanted: Pasture to Rent for 
Spring 2017. Call 780-916-2333

For Sale

BRAND NEW Genuine Leather 
Cowboy Boots, Made in USA - 
Brown, Size 8 1/2 D. Asking $80. 
780-907-8642

For Rent
Sangudo, AB. 2 Bedroom 
Apartment, heat & water 
included, N/S. $721 - $772/
month, DD same. Available 
Immediately. Call 780-999-7777

2 Rooms for Rent, furnished or 
non furnished, residence on lake, 

N/S, pets neg. $600/month + DD 
same. Call 403-461-4596 Near 
Gunn.

Alberta Beach Hotel Rooms for 
rent. Newly upgraded, very clean 
& well maintained for $60.00 per 
night or $650.00 per month. A 
bigger suite room is available 
for $75.00 per night or $700.00 
per month. For more info please 
contact Laurie @ 780.924.3005

Cabin For Rent, $850/month, Max 
2 people, Utilities all included, 
Low DD. Call 780-239-0553

Classified Ads - Call 962-9228
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If you are a  LICENSED, NON-PROFIT ORGANIZATION, you are welcome to submit your announcement FREE of charge, 
space permitting. You are required to submit your non-profit number. Call (780) 962-9229. Please note that all submitted 

announcements will be edited to fit the 2 line limit. Deadline 12 noon Friday prior to publication (Thursdays on long weekends).

FARMERS MARKETS		           
ALBERTA BEACH: Open Every Sunday, May - 
Oct, 12-3pm. Contact Joeanne 780-690-6392
BARRHEAD: Open Saturdays, May - Dec. 10am 
- 1pm. Sherry 780-674-6802
ONOWAY FARMERS’ MARKET presented by the 
Onoway & District Ag Society, Fridays 4pm-8pm 
at the Community Hall. Starts May 1st. Janice 
(780) 667-6327. onowayfarmersmarket@gmail.
com. New vendors welcome!
SPRUCE GROVE: at the Elevator, Sat 9:30-1:30, 
tables (780)240-5821
STONY PLAIN: Sat, 9am-1pm, Downtown, 
Stony Plain. Nancy 780-962-3993.
WESTLOCK: 11-3pm, Bargain Shop Mall, Dave 
780-954-2437
WHITECOURT: Legion, Tuesdays from 11am 
- 2pm, May - Oct. 779-7002. Little Market - Big 
Heart

BINGO			          
BARRHEAD ROYAL CANADIAN LEGION: Doors 
5:30pm, games start 7pm. Games: #7, Jack Pot, 
Mini Jack Pot, Loonie #1 & #2.
CHERHILL BINGO: Tuesdays at Cherhill 
Community Association. Doors Open at 
6:30pm, Games at 7pm.
CHERHILL LEGION: First Sunday of Month. 
Doors Open 12:00 Noon
MAYERTHORPE ROYAL CANADIAN LEGION: 
Tues, doors 6:30pm, bingo 7:30pm
RICH VALLEY COMMUNITY HALL BINGO: 
7:30pm. Loonie Pots. Next bingos March 8 & 22, 
April 5 & 19.
STONY PLAIN SENIOR’S DROP-IN CENTRE, 
public bingo every Tues, 7pm. All ages 
welcome. Phone (780) 963-6685

JAMBOREES		             
CALMAR: Wilton Park Community Hall, Every 
4th Sat of Every Month. Starts at 7:30pm. Phone 
780-985-2478 or 780-985-3200.
CHIP LAKE: Ravine Comm Hall, 1st Sat 325-2119 
or 325-2391 
SANGUDO: Sangudo Community Hall, 1st Sat of 
month 7pm, Oct.-May. Everyone welcome. 785-
4105 or 305-5088.
SPRUCE GROVE: at Sandhills Community Hall, 
3rd Sunday, 1-5pm, Sept - June. Info Florence 
780-962-3104 Margaret 780-962-3051
STONY PLAIN: Stony Plain Seniors Drop In 
Center, 5018 - 51 Ave. Every 2nd & 4th Thurs of the 
month @ 7pm, Cost $2. Everybody Welcome. 
Contact 587-989-7214 or 963-7920.
THE ABBOTTSFIELD VARIETY MUSIC JAM: 
at Abbotsfield Rec Centre (3006 119 Ave. 
Edmonton) 3rd Friday of each month @ 7pm. 
PH: 780-918-8545, Admission is Donations 
Only.

MEAT DRAWS		             
Alberta Beach Museum: Every Sat 4pm, 
Alberta Beach Hotel
Alberta Beach: 4pm, Every Sun. Jungles Bar 
& Grill
Barrhead Royal Canadian Legion: every Fri 
6pm. Also have Queen Of Hearts draw & 50/50. 
Nevada on sale at the bar. Snacks provided.
Darwell: Put on by Alberta Beach & District 
Lions Club, 4:00pm, bi-weekly, Darwell Lounge 
& Restaurant
Onoway Royal Canadian Legion: every Fri  Ph. 

780-967-5361
Stony Plain Royal Canadian Legion Br# 256: 
Every Saturday @ 3pm. Meat Draw & 50/50.
Whitecourt Legion: Every Sat, 4pm. Located 
downtown behind the CIBC. 

SOCIAL EVENTS		        
50+ YOUNG AT HEART LUNCHEON for Parkland 
County Seniors. 12 Noon at Stony Plain United 
Church Basement, $8/plate. 3rd Wed of Each 
Month, Sept - June. For reservations: Audrey 
780-963-1782.
ALBERTA BEACH & DISTRICT ACTIVE 50+ Club 
activities: Monday, Wed, Fri 10:15 am Aerobics/
Fitness (Walking Segment starts October 5th, 
all Fall & Winter);  Tuesday 7:30 p.m. Crib ( year 
round);  Wednesday 1:00 p.m. Bridge (year 
round). 
BADMINTON: Wed, 7-10pm, Barrhead High 
School Gym. Jamie (780)674-8974 or (780)674-
6974.
BARRHEAD PHOTO CLUB:1st & 3rd Wed - email 
barrheadphotoclub@gmail.com for location or 
call 780-674-3314 or 780-674-4663
COUNTRY QUILTERS in Stony Plain house a 
“Sew in Tuesday”, 2nd Tuesday of every month, 
from 10-3pm. Drop in $5/member, $6/non-
members. Bring your own projects to work on, 
coffee will be supplied, cutting mats, rulers & 
irons supplied. Contact Cindy 780-963-7170.
JR. SCRAPBOOKING Wed 4–6pm. Kids ages 
10+ are invited to come & complete a project.  
Pre-register by Tues evg. Mayerthorpe Public 
Library  www.mayerthorpelibrary.ab.ca 
(780)786-2404
LAC STE ANNE COMMUNITY CHOIR, Accepting 
new members for all voice ranges. Men 
& women 18 yrs & over.  Weekly practice 
Wednesdays at Alberta Beach Heritage Center 
from 7-9pm. For info call Eunice @ 780-618-
7865.
ONOWAY GOLDEN CLUB: Cards Tuesdays, 
1:00pm. Excercise Fridays, 10:00am. 1st Tuesday: 
Pot Luck Supper, Last Friday: Soup & Sandwich. 
5023 49 Ave. 780-967-3436. 
ONOWAY HAVE FUN & GET FIT! Excercise 
Class with Video La Blast, Dancing with the 
Stars Choreographer Louis van Amstel. Fridays 
10:30am at the Drop in Centre, 5023-49 Ave. 
Walk ins Welcome. More info, 780-967-2056.
ONOWAY MUSEUM: Gym & classroom 780-967-
1015 or 780 - 967- 5263
ONOWAY ROYAL CANADIAN LEGION open 
Tues  7:30pm & Fri 3pm - Friday’s Family 
Friendly Dinner starts at 5:30pm (open to the 
public)
PANCAKE/BREAKFAST SOCIAL: Parkland 
Village Community Centre - 3rd Sunday (except 
June, July, August) 9-11:30am
RIVER TALKERS TOAST MASTERS CLUB, 
every thursday from 7-9pm. 32 Whitecourt 
ave. Hilltop Community Church. Info Lorainne 
286-5040.
SANGUDO ART GROUP: Every Wednesday 
from 9:00am-12:00pm at Sangudo Community 
School. Would you like to Learn to paint? 
Teacher come in once a month for workshops. 
Potluck. For more information call 780-785-
2112.
SPIRITUAL LIVING STONY PLAIN 
INSPERATIONAL CINEMA & DISCUSSIONS 
at PERC Building (5413-51 St. Stony Plain). 2nd 
Friday of the month at 7pm. Popcorn provided, 
donations appreciated. Contact 780-940-3032

SPIRITUAL LIVING STONY PLAIN GATHERING 
at PERC Building (5413-51 St. Stony Plain). 
Every 2nd & 4th Sunday of the month. Meditation 
at 10am, inspirational sharing at 10:30am, 
Children’s activities. Contact 780-940-3032
SQUARE DANCE LESSONS: Thursdays 7-9pm. 
Starts Sept 29th to Dec 15th, 2016. Broxton Park 
School, Spruce Grove. 10 Weeks - $80/adult. 
780-999-9482 or i.squardance2016@gmail.com
WRITERS PROGRAM: Mayerthorpe Library, 1st 
& 3rd Wednesday at 1pm.
VOLUNTEER TUTOR ADULT LITERACY 
PROGRAM (VTALP): Need assistance with 
reading/writing, English language (ESL) or 
Basic Computer skills? We offer free one-on-
one tutoring! Info: Carla Burkell, 780-554-2940, 
email: literacy@lsac.ca

MEETINGS		         
1ST ONOWAY SCOUTS:Registration, 6:30-8pm, 
Mon Beavers 5-7; Cubs 8-11; Scouts 12-14. Kim 
967-4339.
3053 ROYAL CANADIAN ARMY CADETS, 
Onoway Historical Centre, Wed, 6:45pm-9:30 
for youths 12+. 967-0443
755 PARKLAND AIR CADETS Thurs, 6:30-
9:30pm  Muir Lake School, ages 12-18. Info call 
405-6585 or www.aircadet.com/755.
526 Barrhead Air Cadets, Wednesdays 6:30 -  
9:30pm, High School Ages 12-18 are welcome. 
780-305-7233
AA - Mayerthorpe, Kingsmen Hall, Thurs, 8pm. 
(780) 786-2604 or (780) 786-1927
AA -Sangudo Golden Club, Tues 8pm call 786-
4402/785-9214/785-3599
AL-ANON: Tues 7pm, Onoway Anglican Church 
(4809-50 St.) 780-967-3356 or 1-800-4AL-ANON.
AL-ANON Wed Spruce Grove United Church, 1A 
Fieldstone Dr, 8pm. 962-5205
ALBERTA 55 PLUS: Villenvue Hall at 10a.m. 
New Members Welcome. Meetings on 2nd Tues 
of the month. Info from Donna 780-962-5933
ALBERTA BEACH & DIST LIONS CLUB meets 
every 4th Tues 7pm, Alberta Beach Agliplex.
ALBERTA BEACH AG SOCIETY meets on the 4th 
Thurs. of month, 7pm, Agliplex
ALBERTA BEACH MUSEUM meets the 2nd Wed, 
7pm at Heritage House 924-3167.
ALCOHOLICS ANONYMOUS IF Drinking is a 
Problem, call 780-236-1043
BARRHEAD ROYAL CANADIAN LEGION, 
general meeting every 2nd Thurs, 7pm at the 
Legion Hall.
CHERHILL COMMUNITY ASSOC. Monthly 
Meeting 1st Wednesday, 8pm at the Hall. 785-
2825 *Except Jan, July, Aug, Sept.
CHERISHED MEMORIES, PARENTS & TOTS 
Wed & Fri, 10-12pm, Alberta Beach Agliplex. 
Sept-June. Info call Melissa 780-297-1892.
Citizens Helping  In Life’s Defence (C.H.I.L.D) 
Join our Pro-Life meetings for the Spruce 
Grove/Stony Plain area once a month. Call 
Chris 780-963-6997.
CITIZENS ON PATROL: The Pembina 
Community Watch Patrol Meets 2nd Thurs of 
each month at 7:30 pm, at the West Central 
Forage Association Office 5009 45th Avenue, 
Entwistle. Contact 780-727-2000
DARWELL & DISTRICT AG SOCIETY MEETINGS, 
8pm, 1st Mon, Darwell
DDRA MEETING, 7pm, 2nd Mon (except Jul/Aug/
Dec), Darwell 892-3099.
GIRL GUIDES, BROWNIES & SPARKS Thurs, 
6:30pm, Onoway Heritage Centre. Info Laura, 
780-967-1004.
GLENEVIS COMMUNITY meets 1st Wed. Info 
785-4144 or 721-6188.
GREENCOURT COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION  
meet 2nd Tuesday, monthly at 7:30pm at the 
hall. Info W. Jager (780) 786-4648.
KINETTE CLUB OF MAYERTHORPE, 7:30pm at 
Kinsmen Hall, 1st Tues of each month. Contact: 
mayerthorpekinettes@gmail.com, Tracy: 780-
786-0161.

LAC STE ANNE ARMY CADETS, Thurs, 6:30-9:30 
at Onoway Museum (780) 967-0443
LAKE ISLE HALL BOARD: 3rd Tues, 7:30pm, 
Lake Isle Hall.
MAYERTHORPE HOSPITAL AUXILIARY ASSOC, 
every 4th Mon, 5pm in Hospital Basement 
Education Room.
MS SOCIETY PARKLAND COMMUNITY 
SUPPORT GROUP Are you diagnosed with MS 
and have questions? This group is for you! Last 
Tues of month, Sept–June, 7-9pm, Westview 
Health Centre (4405 South Park Dr.) Contact 
Cassy 780-471-3034
NA MEETING Tues, 7pm Poplar Valley Church 
(780)514-6011
ONOWAY & DIST HERITAGE SOCIETY: 2nd Wed 
of each month, 7:30pm, Chateau Lac Ste Anne
ONOWAY & DISTRICT HISTORICAL GUILD: 3rd 
Wed 7pm, Onoway Museum. 967-5263 or 967-
2452.
ONOWAY QUILTERS, 2nd & 4th Thurs, 10am-
4pm, Lac Ste Anne Chateau Activity Room.
ONOWAY ROYAL CANADIAN LEGION General 
Meetings, 1st Mon, 7pm (Sept-June).
ONOWAY MASONIC LODGE #138, 4th Wed, 7:30 
Onoway Legion
PROBLEMS WITH DRUG OR ALCOHOL 
ADDICTION in a loved one? Contact Drug 
Rehab Resource free confidential consultation. 
1-866-649-1594 or www.drugrehabresource.
net.
RICH VALLEY AG SOCIETY BOARD MEETINGS: 
at the Agriplex on the 2nd Wed of the month. 
7:00pm.
RIVER TALKERS TOASTMASTERS CLUB Build 
your confidence, your speaking & listening 
skills in a friendly and supportive environment. 
Drop in as a guest. Thursdays 7-9pm at the 
Hilltop Community Church, 30 Whitecourt 
Ave (downstairs). Or contact Carla Burkell, VP 
Membership, (780)268–3653.
SANGUDO PAINTING GROUP: Every 1st and 
3rd Wed from 9:30am-12:00pm at Sangudo 
Community School. Would you like to Learn 
to paint? Teacher come in once a month for 
workshops, For more information call 780-785-
2112.
SUNDOWNERS TOASTMASTER CLUB: Mon 
(excl. Holidays) 7:30-9:30pm. St. Matthew’s 
Church, Spruce Grove. Judy 960-5258
WEIGHT WATCHERS Alberta Beach Agriplex 
- Mondays, weigh in 6:30pm. Meeting at 7pm.

TOPS Meetings (Take Off Pounds Sensibly)      

ALBERTA BEACH: Tues Alberta Beach Lutheran 
Church, Hwy 633. Weigh-in 6-6:45. Meeting 7. 
967-5009.
ENTWISTLE: Thurs 6:45pm, upstairs in Lions 
Hall. Darlene 727-3982
EVANSBURG: Thursday Mornings 9:30am at 
Evansburg Legion Hall (Back door). 727-2155
SANGUDO: Tues, United Church, 6:00pm. 
Sharon 785-2095 or Marlene 786-4646.

MEALS ON WHEELS		            
ALBERTA BEACH & AREA: call (780) 910-0034.
DARWELL & AREA: For info on volunteering or 
eligibility, call Lorraine, 892-2967.
ONOWAY & DIST: Frozen & hot meals available. 
Call 967-2338 or 967-5244.

YOUR COMMUNITY		              
SEA CADETS: 299 Mackenzie, Stony Plain 
Comm Center, Wed 6:30 for youths 12-18, 963-
0843
SPRUCE GROVE ELEVATOR TOURS, Tues-Sat, 
9-3pm. Info 960-4600.
UNITED CHURCH THRIFT SHOP: North end 
Curling Rink, Onoway. Open Fri & Sat, 10am-
4pm.
WATER SAMPLE DROP OFF: Tues Onoway 
Aspen Health Services. Drop off 1-2:30 pm.

MARCH 18 - OJSH S.W.A.M.P. PRESENTS: ROCKY OF THE RAINFOREST, a musical 
comedy. Matinee at 2pm, $10. Dinner Theatre at 5:30pm, $30. Tickets at High School office.

MARCH 18 - CRIB TOURNAMENT at Rich Valley Community Hall. Doors open at 10am, 
Play at 11am. Lunch included. $20/each or $40/team. 780-967-5710.

MARCH 27 - SANGUDO HORTICULTURAL CLUB: A TALK ON TREES - PLANNING, 
PLANTING AND MAINTENANCE,  presented by Kenneth Willis. 7pm at the Sangudo Golden 
Age Club (4927-50ave Sangudo). Public welcome. ($5 drop in fee).
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